Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, March 2, 2015, 3:10 p.m., Storer Ballroom

Senate Roster for 2014-16: Kurtis Adams (MUSC), Andro Barnett (HPERS), Chris Coltrin (ART), Kathy Corpus (BADM/FACS), Amy DeWitt (SOC/GEOG), Rhonda Donaldson (LIB), Jeff Groff (IEPS), Max Guirguis (PSCI), Osman Guzide (CME), Roger Hamood (ACCT), Mary Hancock (NURS), Andy Henriksson (HIST), Doug Horner (SCWK), Jim Lewin (ENGL/LANG), Mengyang Li (CHEM), Chris Lovelace (PSY), Kathy Reid (ECON), Sylvia Shurbutt (ACF), J.B. Tuttle (EDUC), Kevin Williams (COMM), David Wing (BIOL)

Officers: J.B. Tuttle (President), Andy Henriksson (Parliamentarian), Jeff Groff (Secretary)

Meeting Schedule (2014-15) 9/15, 10/6, 10/20, 11/3, 11/17, 12/1, 2/2, 2/16, 3/2, 4/6, 4/20 (Storer Ballroom)
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Guests: VP Christopher Ames, Ed Snyder, Larry Daily, Tammy Gill, Marie DeWalt
Note: Senator Tuttle was unable to attend due to the inclement weather. Senator Shurbutt presided in his place.

I. Announcements 
A. GCTWF survey results 2013-4 and upcoming survey for 2014-5
This announcement was postponed until the April 6th Senate meeting due to Senator Tuttle’s absence. 
B. HR training and development survey for staff and faculty
Tammy Gill - A survey was sent out in early February (2/19) and will be open through early March. This survey attempts to assess the training and development needs of the campus. Departments will also be asked about training opportunities that they require or desire. The University has a subscription to BLR (Business and Legal Reports), which provides access for University employees to take training online free of charge. 

Barnett: Please send an email with a link to the BLR training site to the faculty.
II. Action Items
A. Senators Shurbutt/Groff: Approval of February 16, 2015 Senate Minutes (attachment)
Motion to approve minutes as amended made, seconded, and carried.
III. Guests/Unfinished/New Business
A. Unfinished Business
1.   All Senators: Academic Restructuring: department reports/action 

Groff: See addenda for written report from IEPS: we recommend no change at this time.
Shurbutt reporting on behalf of Tuttle: The Department of Education voted unanimously to recommend creating a School of Education. Even so, we are concerned about cost and particulars of such a change before proceeding further. 
Lewin: See addenda for written report from the Department of English and Modern Languages: we recommend no change at this time.
Barnett: HPERS department recommends that the academic structure stay the same. There are too many uncertainties to recommend any change at this time.
Guirguis: Political Science voted unanimously against restructuring because we have been asked to make a decision without adequate information on which to base that decision. For example, we have no information about the costs involved.
DeWitt: SOC/GEOG voted in favor of not restructuring since there has been very little information presented regarding what we are actually deciding on.
Lovelace: The Psychology department voted against restructuring. We can’t imagine how a college of Arts and Sciences could be created without significant costs and other administrative burdens. 
Cathy: BADM/FACS are neither for nor against any of the proposed structures because no information has been presented to clearly articulate the limitations of the current structure. 

Coltrin: Art is against restructuring because the entire process is being pursued in a backward fashion. Without any clear details regarding the strengths of one system over another, how can we recommend one of these options for further consideration?
Ames: It seems that in our discussions with chairs there is fairly resounding opposition to restructuring. Some support has come from the professional programs. They have expressed a desire to form their own schools. There is some rationale for the benefits of doing so.
Wing, Li, and Guzide: Biology, CME, and Chemistry all unanimously recommend no change. There are too many options being presented and no details as to how the proposed changes would benefit any of the departments or programs on campus. Perhaps the Senate can narrow down some of the options so a more detailed and in depth report of the pros and cons can be produced and distributed for further consideration.
Hamood: The Department of Accounting supports a separate School of Business but we recognize there would be costs associated with this. A dean for a School of Business would be expensive.
Hancock: We support a School of Nursing with nurses hired to fill the positions of dean and associate dean. We don’t like the proposed term of “director,” as this would cause confusion in the discipline where the term or title of director is used in other ways.

Horner: We in SCWK don’t see a need for a change and feel better served by the current structure.

Li: We recommend no change. In addition, most business schools are graduate schools so the benefits of an undergraduate School of Business are questionable. 
Ames: The dilemma is that the three departments focused on professional studies are in support of establishing schools of their own. The vast majority of the rest of the departments are against a change because there is some skepticism whether a structure could be done without incurring more cost. There are ways to bring in individuals with administrative responsibilities that cost less than a dean. No one wants to just add three deans because we are not in a position to be adding administrative layers and costs. At the same time, many COPLAC peers have schools of business and education. They are managing a structure that does that. Another problem is the fact that our current structure embeds professional studies within other programs focused on undergraduate liberal arts programs. This is less than desirable and different from the way things are done at many of our COPLAC peer institutions. Just to be clear, our institution is not in a position to go out and hire a big name business dean and pay them more than the president. 

Shurbutt: Do we as a Senate want to make a statement collectively on this topic?
Lewin: Did the business school hire the business school consultant that made the original recommendation to establish a school of business?

Ames: Many people, donors and alumni, have asked why we don’t have a business school. The President used donor circle money specifically provided for such purposes to hire two individuals to evaluate the Department of Business and one of the recommendations they formulated was the creation of a School of Business. Furthermore, they indicated that none of their other suggestions could be achieved unless there was a separate School of Business established first. Just to emphasize, these suggestions and recommendations were made by a consultant and are not part of our strategic plan. 
Lewin: Do other COPLAC schools have graduate programs in business?

Ames: Most COPLAC schools are overwhelmingly undergraduate and very similar to us in that they have business majors and accounting majors with small graduate programs. 

Lewin: Could expanding the MBA program have the effect of enhancing the business program without having to establish a School of Business? 

Ames: That wasn’t one of the suggestions. There is a feeling in our donor circle that some would give to a School of Business but no one donor is willing to pay for the creation of a School of Business by endowing a dean or funding a new building. I was surprised how many of our comparison groups have business programs with AACSB accreditation. It costs a lot of money to pursue accreditation, but it helps the overall reputation of a program.
Reid: Most Schools of Business nationwide are graduate schools and have no undergraduate program at all.
Shurbutt: With the exception of the Professional preparation departments (EDUC, NURS and ACCT), the consensus of the Senate is for a recommendation of no change and a desire for more tangible information to be sought.

Wing: As a representative to the academic restructuring committee I will bring this information to the committee.
Groff: Would the Senate like to spend some time discussing proposed structure for which we would like more information to be provided? In particular, would we like more information about establishing a College of Arts and Sciences and a separate College of Graduate and Professional Studies?

Lovelace: Is seems the consensus is that establishing a College of Arts and Sciences is not preferred. 
Groff: I disagree; I for one believe one of the major problems with the academic structure at the University is failure to delineate the undergraduate liberal arts mission of the institution from the graduate and professional studies missions of the institution. This makes it harder to communicate the value of a Shepherd education to current and prospective students in these separate domains. I believe that a College of Arts and Sciences serving as a home for the undergraduate liberal arts programs could strengthen programs and help Shepherd become a premier liberal arts institution.
Lewin: I agree that there is a tension between the professional studies and the undergraduate liberal arts programs on campus.
2.   Senator Guirguis/All Senators: Tenure and Senate Service: department reports/action
Lovelace:  My department feels that requiring Senators to be tenured is a good idea but not feasible due to the small size of and/or lack of tenured faculty in some departments. 
Barnett: We agree. 

Shurbutt: The untenured faculty serving on the Senate right now do not appear to be shy.
Coltrin: Maybe a middle ground is possible. Perhaps completion of third year review could be a prerequisite to serving on the Senate. 
Shurbutt: It would also be desirable for the University to more clearly articulate the duties and responsibilities of senators to departments so appropriate representatives can be selected. Perhaps this is something the next president can do. 

Guirguis: The Political Science department unanimously supports requiring senators to be tenured and feels the reasons put forward in opposition are not very compelling. Other committees on campus require those serving to be tenured. Why is the Senate less important then these other committees? 

Horner: The Social Work department has long supported that same position.

Barnett: Requiring tenure to serve on Senate would fail because some departments do not have enough tenured members to fulfill such a requirement.
Groff: Also, some if not all of the committees that require those serving to have tenure draw members from the schools, not individual departments. Schools have a larger pool of tenured faculty members from which to draw making such a requirement feasible for these committees. 
Guirguis: Senator Barnett, if you had more tenured members in your department would you support the idea?
Barnett: Yes.
Shurbutt: The bylaws could be amended to make the recommendation of tenure and require that serving individuals have successfully come through the third-year review. However, a complete prohibition of pre-tenured individuals serving on Senate precludes such individuals from getting important service that aids their tenure prospects.
Corpus: It is possible to go through a third-year review without having served three years at Shepherd? Perhaps a better requirement is three years service at Shepherd prior to serving. 

Guirguis: If requiring tenure is unworkable then requiring those serving to have three years experience at Shepherd would be preferable to the current situation. 
Reid: There are department chairs that are untenured so requiring tenure to serve on Senate seems extreme. 
B. New Business

1.   Senator Guirguis/Tuttle/All Senators: FOIA request (proposal)
Lewin: Can we get a more thorough explanation of what this FOIA request is all about so we can discuss it more thoroughly with our departments?
Shurbutt: The question is whether information requested by the FOIA letters was not provided freely—in other words, was information asked for but not provided. This would be the justification for the FOIA requests. 

Guirguis: All of the chairs have received electronic copies of the FOIA letters, and these should have been distributed to you.
Lewin: Would you forward the letters to the Senate?

Guirguis: I was going to give all Senators hard copies at the next Senate meeting, but I will also distribute them electronically prior to that.
Discussion/Action on the FOIA requests has been tabled until April 6th.
2.   Senator Adams: S & A McMurran requirements adjustment (proposal)
Adams: I motion that the requirements for Dean’s List and consideration for the McMurran Scholars award be changed to the following:  “Dean’s List: To be named to the Dean’s List, a student must earn at least 12 credits with no less than a 3.40 grade point average for the semester. McMurran Scholars Award - Second criterion: Have maintained full-time status (a minimum of 12 earned credits in a semester) for two consecutive semesters of study at Shepherd University, exclusive of summer work.”
Adams: The proposed changes more accurately reflect the lifestyles that our students lead. 

Corpus: We have a very deserving student who was not eligible because she had one or two semesters with only 12 credits. 
Horner: I think we should go ahead with this change. We had a student who has not qualified in the past because he/she took a lot of summer classes. 

Barnett: I think we should go ahead with this too. 

Kurtis: We would like to have this take effect next year. 

Motion seconded by Kathy Reid and unanimously approved. 

IV. Committee Reports: 
A. Admissions & Credits (Senator Corpus) 
no report
B. Curriculum & Instruction (Senator Shurbutt)
no report

C. Core Curriculum (Senator Lovelace)
no report

D. Advisory Council of Faculty (Senator Shurbutt)
Shurbutt distributed a summary to all Senators present. 

Shurbutt: There are many important bills in various stages of consideration at the Capital that merit your attention. HB 2005 aims to circumvent teacher certification even when no “critical need” is present to fill classrooms. It will negatively impact teacher preparedness in the state. HB 2020 aims to promote STEM by enhancing the PROMISE scholarship opportunities for STEM students. HB 2043 aims to grant all public employees a $1,000/year pay increase. HB 2218 aims to cut the state budget by 1% a year for the next ten fiscal years. HB 2270 is innocuously called “Protecting academic freedom in higher education” but what it really aims to do is force equal classroom time for topics like creationism. HB 2435 aims to change the annual incremental salary increase for eligible employees from $60 to $80. HB 2446 would allow concealed weapons to be carried on campuses by individuals licensed to do so. HB 2594 aims to require all higher education institutions to award transfer credits to students for any course that shares 70% of its material with another course. HB 2622 aims to limit tax deductions for contributions to state-administrated prepaid college tuition contracts or college savings plans. HB 2690 required board of governors of institutions of higher learning to adopt a policy requiring affirmative consent for sexual activity and policies to prevent interpersonal violence. HB 2774 eliminates the recently adopted common core and establishes an education standards development committee chaired by the HEPC Chancellor to create a new core. HB 2814 would place a representative from WVU on the PEIA board. HB 2935 aims to eliminate the employee compensation market study. 
Shurbutt: Call to voice your opinion on these items. 

Horner: The legislature wants to reduce training required for things like training for foster parents.

Shurbutt: HB 2005 has passed the house and is in the hands of the Senate. Contact people in senate education (Senator Unger) to voice your opinion.
E. President’s Budget Council 2016 (Senators Barnett, Guzide, and Wing)
The budget for the Gateway program was cut by the state legislature, not President Shipley. It was cut by 80% ($80,000), which means the summer program for youth that has been so successful will probably have to be cut. 
Ames: We could choose to use our own funds to offset the cuts. Note that this cut was not specifically targeting the Gateway program. All line items related to higher education in the budget were cut by 80%. This was in addition to the 1.5% cut to the broader general funding for education. 

Lewin: The Washington Gateway program is a strong program at Shepherd, especially considering our geographic location. It should be supported

F. Honors Committee (Senator Brasher) 
no report
G. Institutional Review Board (Senator Coltrin)
no report
H. Library Committee (Senator Guirguis)
A search committee has been formed to find a new Dean of the Library and I have been elected co-chair. The committee will begin reviewing applications this month.
I. Professional Development (Senator Horner)
Dr. Linda Kinney of the Economics Department was awarded Create the Future Funds. Request for sabbatical leave and release-time reassignment have been reviewed and forwarded to the VPAA’s office. We hope to finish reviewing summer professional development stipend requests soon. 

J. Scholarship & Awards (Senator Adams)
Challenges to the candidates for the McMurran Scholars Award are due by March 5th.

K. Senate Bylaws (Senator Shurbutt)
no report

L. Washington Gateway (Senator Coltrin) 
no report
M. Calendar Committee (Senator Reid)
We continue to discuss the proposed inclement weather schedule. Students have provided feedback and Tracy is developing a schedule and calendar assessment tool.
N. Diversity & Equity Committee (Senator Lewin)

no report
O. Enrollment Management Committee (Senator Reid)
We meet on Friday and were updated on enrollment projections. The University is expected a 5% increase in new students but there will be more students graduating so overall enrollment is expected to be flat year-over-year.
P. Graduate Council (Senator Shurbutt)
Research Day is April 15th 

Q. Technology Oversight Committee (Senator Guzide)
no report

R. Assessment Task Force (Senator Wing)
no report
S. Internationalization Committee (Senator Li)
no report
T. Student Success Committee (Senator Li)
no report
U. Student Life Council (Senator Barnett)
no report

Motion to adjourn made, seconded, and carried: Adjourned at 4:43 pm
Respectfully submitted by,

Jeff Groff

IEPS Senator and Senate Secretary
Addenda: Academic Restructuring: Department Reports

Senator Groff: IEPS

The IEPS unanimously recommends no change in the academic structure of the University. We make this recommendation because we were asked to deliberate on the topic and make a recommendation without any real data presented by the University to guide us. More specifically, we feel that no clear justification has been made in regard to the need for a restructuring and no clear summary of the likely benefits to the University and the University’s students has been articulated. At the same time, the possibility that President Shipley will depart in the near future may make it unwise to pursue a restructuring at this time. The School of Natural Sciences and Mathematics also voted unanimously to recommend no change and we urge the Senate to make a similar recommendation.
This recommendation should not be interpreted as a statement that the IEPS believes none of the proposed structures has any potential to benefit the University and its students. It is a statement that based on the information we have, no change is preferable to jumping into an unknown situation that may adversely affect our current and future students.

In fact, we urge the Senate to voice a desire to get more information about one or a few of the proposed structures including details as to how the structure or structures would be implemented in a cost neutral or cost savings manner. In particular, the IEPS would like more information about the proposed structures that would establish a College or Arts and Sciences and a College of Professional and Graduate Studies. Under the current academic structure, the University’s undergraduate liberal arts mission and professional and graduate studies missions are not well delineated. I feel that this hinders the Institution’s efforts to present a strong coherent message of the value of a Shepherd education to current and prospective students and also hinders efforts to strengthen programs in these separate spheres. The information provided should included the before mentioned information as to how a change would be implemented in a cost neutral, or preferably a cost savings manner, how departments will be broken apart or combined, how the process of departmental curricular changes that currently get advanced through the schools would be modified if schools composed of similar academic disciplines no longer exist, and how a strong advocacy for each of the programs on campus would be maintained if programs are aggregated. This last item stems from the concern that in a larger College of Arts and Sciences the programs currently housed in the School of Natural Sciences and Mathematics may not have a strong advocate at the executive level. I feel that the faculty predominantly engaged in undergraduate liberal arts programs, each having deep knowledge in a particular field but also a strong commitment to the benefits of a broad liberal education, will step forward to advocate for each other in the event a College of Arts and Sciences is created but the IEPS wants to ensure that the leadership of any such College has a similar commitment to all of the individual facets of a liberal education, including training in the sciences and mathematics. 

In conclusion, the IEPS recommends no change in academic structure at this time. To this end, we urge the Senate to move for a recommendation of no change. However, we would like the discussion to continue and urge the Senate to act on this desire as well.
Senator Lewin: Department of English and Modern Languages

17 February 2015

Dear Dr. Ames:

The Department of English and Modern Languages is grateful for the opportunity to share our thoughts on the possible restructuring of the University. At our department meeting on February 11, 2015, we discussed these possible plans. For the reasons listed below, the department believes that now is not the time to restructure the University.

1) As explained by Dr. Shipley, Dr. Melby, and others at the campus conversations held earlier in the semester, Shepherd is now on its way out of difficult economic times. As we emerge from these challenging times, it would be unwise to engage in any structural changes that might threaten our stability or cost the University money. Any new revenue the University raises would be best spent on filling in the gaps that were created during the difficult economic times. 

2) If, as some have suggested, certain plans for restructuring the University are arising from a bad program review, then such plans are inherently flawed. A university should not reward a troubled program by creating a school around it. 

3) As a West Virginia state school, our liberal arts focus is our distinguishing feature. Since many of the possible structures mentioned involve restructuring the School of Arts and Humanities, including some that include combining A&H with Social Sciences and/or Natural Sciences, we feel the need to warn against mission drift. Shepherd University is a “public liberal arts university,” and any dilution of the liberal arts at Shepherd damages our standing and our position as a COPLAC school. At this time, reallocating money or resources towards creating or expanding business and/or professional schools can only dilute our liberal arts focus. 

The Department of English and Modern Languages is proud of the role it plays at Shepherd University. So too are we proud of the fine work done by our colleagues in other schools and departments. We are encouraged by the news that better times are on the horizon for our campus community. Our vote against restructuring comes from a place of optimism, not kneejerk conservatism. We believe in Shepherd and our liberal arts mission. With all of this in mind, we cannot support any restructuring at this time.

Thank you for your time.

Sincerely, 

The Department of English and Modern Languages
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